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Tuesday 21st November 2023,

Dear parents, carers and families,

We have now received the official report from Ofsted regarding Nook Lane Junior School’s ungraded inspection which took place on 18th and 19th October.
I am delighted that the report agrees with our own evaluation that the school continues to be a good school. As you will see, it comments positively on many areas of strength – notably, the behaviour of the children, the inclusive nature of the school and provision for pupils with additional needs in mainstream and the IR, our high expectations for all learners and the curriculum on offer at the school with many strengths found in the “deep dives” in English, history and maths as well as those highlighted in PSHE (Personal, Social and Health Education).

Whilst we are delighted with the outcome of the inspection, it is a shame that some of the more glowing phrases used during the verbal feedback session by the Lead inspector, Dughall McCormick, are not quite captured within the more restrained tone of an Ofsted report so I would just like to provide you all with a very brief flavour of what was said. The IR was praised as, “the jewel in the crown of the school” - a huge compliment. Mr McCormick also spoke effusively about several areas of “phenomenally good” and “unbelievably good” practice; he described senior and subject leaders as “impressive” and “impassioned”; referred to “the strong culture of safeguarding”; and said that, “the impressive curriculum should be shared more widely with other schools.” 

In terms of the areas for improvement cited in the report, I am pleased to say that there are no nasty shocks. The teaching of phonics has been a relatively new area of development for us as a junior school and one in which staff at Nook Lane have worked hard on in the past year or so with excellent support from Stannington Infants and Bradfield Dungworth Primary School in Peak Edge. We can point to so many children making significant strides in phonics. As we continue to evolve and refine our practice through further training planned for this academic year, we aim to ensure that the strongest practice in school is consistent in all phonics sessions. 

The inspector looked at several examples of incidents linked to behaviour and safeguarding recorded on the electronic system (CPOMS) that we use.  Although he commented on the comprehensive detail evident on the reports, he did read one record, which he felt was not quite clear enough in terms of how an incident had been resolved, and stressed the need for consistency in every instance. 

I feel that the two areas for further improvement are ones that can be addressed relatively quickly. Indeed, we already have plans in place through training in these areas over the course of this academic year 

Post–inspection, my overwhelming feeling as headteacher (apart from relief!) is a strong sense of pride in the service we provide to the children and to the parents, carers and families in the local and wider community. Despite the Ofsted bar being raised several times over the last decade and more, we have managed to sustain a strongly good judgement in our last three inspections, two prior to academy conversion (2014 and 2019), and one, since conversion, in 2023.

Again, I would like to thank our incredible staff team (including our fantastic volunteers), your wonderful children, our dedicated governors, Peak Edge Trust and all parents, carers and families for the magnificent support you show to the school which, as I said in my initial communication following the inspection, has been truly humbling.

We look forward to continuing to work in close partnership with you all in the future and to dedicate ourselves to being the best that we can be for your children.

Thank you again.

Steve Arbon-Davis

Headteacher
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